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Update on No. 3 Oval, Boronia Park, July 2013

Notes from informal on-site meeting with David Innes, Wednesday 10 July

Present: Alister Sharp, Brigid Dowsett, and local resident Patricia Lane Brown

Summary: The Rugby Club is expected to complete the conversion of No. 3 oval to a rugby field this year, with the likelihood that it will be in use for rugby next season. It could possibly be ready for use this coming summer (for cricket).

Background: 

For many years No. 3 Oval had been used for junior soccer and cricket, but in May 2011 work began on converting it to a full-sized Rugby field by raising the level and increasing the width and length. The work was to be funded by, and managed by the Rugby Club and was expected to be completed within a year. In the event, there have been many periods of inaction, and the oval has now been out of use for two years.

Before Christmas, Council asked the Rugby Club to provide evidence that the current level of the oval (after addition of fill) complies with the drawings for the project, and that the drystone sandstone retaining walls are structurally sound. 

Little work has been observed on the oval this year. Native plants, provided by Council and at Council expense in the form of tube stock, were planted in the ripped sandstone of the 'batter' several months ago, but without first stabilising the surface. The run-off from subsequent rain scoured away much of the fine material, and few of the plants have survived.  

Several weeks ago contractors began to level the surface of the oval (and burying quantities of 'dirty' fill), but didn't complete the work before more heavy rain, which again washed away a deal of sediment.

The Rugby Club has now been fined twice by the EPA for allowing material to be washed from the site into the surrounding bushland and the Lane Cove River, and has paid these fines.

David Innes reported that he had met with representatives of the Rugby Club this morning (10th July) to discuss completion of the project.

Discussion with David Innes:

Q) Is Council satisfied that the level of fill agrees with the drawings provided to Council at the start of the project?

A) The Club has provided surveys showing that the level of fill generally complies with the drawings, but that the fill extends too far to the north. Fill will be removed from the northern end and used to level the southeast corner. 

Q) Is Council satisfied that the retaining wall is properly engineered?

A) Council is not satisfied with the report provided by the Rugby Club relating to the soundness of the retaining wall.

Q) What will be done to redress the failed attempt to plant the 'batter' with native tube stock?

A) After correcting the level and drainage to prevent rainwater from scouring the 'batter' the Club will restore the scoured surface, stabilise it (e.g. with sprayed-on grass seed, geotextile or hessian) and replant it.  Council will again provide the native tube stock.

Q) What happens next?

A) Currently the site is too wet for earthmoving machines to work, but after the site dries out the subsoil will be levelled and the topsoil (currently stockpiled on site) will be spread over the surface. Next, irrigation pipes will be installed and turf laid. After the turf is established drainage pipes will be installed, draining to the gutter on the east side of Princes St (it is anticipated that when the oval has been turfed heavy rain will no longer wash from the site).  A path will be built from lower Boronia Ave up the hill and around the west side of the oval.

Q) Where will users of No. 3 Oval park their cars? 

A) Some will park in Boronia Ave, others in the area between Nos 2 & 3 Ovals, as was the practice before the work began on No 3 oval.

Q) What parts of the cost of the project are being borne by Council, and what parts by the Rugby Club?

A) Apart from the time of Council staff involved in the project, Council paid for the tubestock for the abortive planting of the batter, and will pay for laying the turf. The Club will pay for all other work, including spreading the topsoil, removal of the surplus sandstone currently stockpiled at the north western end, laying irrigation piping and connection of this to the water supply, drainage, and installing drainage piping beneath the turf when this has established.

Q) The Club has expressed a desire to install lighting on No 3 Oval, to install a fence on the eastern side, and to build a clubhouse, possibly in the form of the Community Hall envisaged in the current Plan of management. Will this be permitted?

A) Council plans to review the Plan of Management for Boronia Park this financial year. As part of the review the Club is expected to propose these further works. They would be subject to community comment through the Development Application process and require external funding.

Q) When will the review of the Plan of Management commence?

A) Although scheduled for this year, no funds have been allocated for the Review, but grant application has been made to Crown Lands.

Q) Will the review be conducted under the Crown Lands Act or the Local Government Act?

A) Most likely under the Crown Lands Act.

Q) Between Ovals 1 and 3 the Cricket Club proposes to build a storage shed. When will this work commence?

A) The Cricket Club now has the owner's approval to proceed with this work, and is expected to start soon.

Q) What lessons have been learnt by Council in light of the mismanagement of the project by the Rugby Club?

A) It would definitely have been advisable to keep a much tighter rein on the project and thus have  avoided the detrimental impacts to the local environment, both bushland and river system, and the extensive concern of, and criticism by, the local community, all of which has required considerable Council time and energy.

